

In 2012, Brazilian President Dilma Roussef and Russian President Vladimir Putin shake hands in Mexico.

# Extra-regional Actors in Latin America: The United States is not the Only Game in Town

By Douglas Farah and Kathryn Babineau

uring the past two centuries, the United States has enjoyed a largely unchallenged geopolitical, economic, and social influence in Latin America. However, in an increasingly multipolar world, Russia and China—and Iran to a lesser extent—have emerged to fill the vacuum left by diminished U.S. engagement in the region. Each with different interests, these three foreign actors exploit a growing, widespread disillusionment towards the United States. This regional disillusionment coupled with endemic corruption, violence, and erosion of the rule of law marks the conditions under which the extra-regional actors are engaging Latin America. All three actors have made significant gains—and suffered important setbacks—as they move aggressively to position themselves as alternatives to traditional U.S. hegemony in Latin America. Their success has not been total, nor has it gone completely unchallenged. However, their efforts are a new constant in the Western Hemisphere, as the United States increasingly pursues an agenda that is sharply divorced from the once-shared interests of the majority of the region's governments.

Russian President Vladimir Putin has made no effort to hide his desire to reestablish his country as a viable power player and competitor to U.S. influence in the region. Viewed through the lens of the Gerasimov Doctrine, this engagement is both rational from the Russian perspective and dangerous to the United States. So far, Russia has primarily focused its outreach efforts on allies in the Bolivarian Alliance, led by Venezuela and including Cuba, Nicaragua, Bolivia, El Salvador, and Suriname, all of whom share a strong anti-U.S. ideology with each possessing deeply criminalized governments. Often operating as a sort of "parasite state," the public outreach of the Putin regime in Latin America is designed to maximize impact at low cost. To date, this approach consists largely of weapons sales and donations, high level state-to-state visits, military and police training in areas of U.S. specialization such as counternarcotics, and financial assistance in avoiding the U.S.-based banking system. Within international forums, Russia has used its seat on the UN Security Council to protect Venezuela and Nicaragua from international sanctions, and has aggressively moved to open up financial operations—including banks and a crypto currency—to help its allies blunt the impact of U.S. and EU sanctions. The Russian presence, increasingly accompanied by Russian organized crime groups operating under the protection of the Russian state, is viewed by most

Mr. Douglas Farah is a visiting Senior Fellow with the Institute for International Strategic Studies at National Defense University and is President of IBI Consultants. A former Research Coordinator at IBI Consultants, Ms. Babineau is now a Ph.D candidate at the University of Virginia.

U.S. stakeholders as presenting the biggest strategic challenge of the three countries discussed.

In comparison to Russia, China is primarily an economic competitor, actively seeking to expand its areas of influence globally. China's outreach has been much broader across Latin America where it has sought to build long-term economic relationships with any willing partner in the region. China's growing regional presence is focusing on trade and on increasing diplomatic ties at the expense of the Republic of China (Taiwan), while presenting itself as a global superpower capable of providing military training, business opportunities and unconditional foreign assistance in a more reliable, long-term way than the United States. Rather than wooing only the Bolivarian bloc and ideological allies, China engages across the region, recently convincing Panama and the Dominican Republic, key U.S. allies, and El Salvador to drop their diplomatic recognition of Taiwan. In exchange, both received large amounts of aid and promises of investment from the People's Republic of China (PRC).

Of the three external actors, Iran's revolutionary government has the smallest footprint in Latin America of the three countries and the most opaque agenda. Unlike Russia and China, Iran offers neither economic nor military support, but instead focuses on a narrower set of state and non-state actors through limited political outreach and illicit activities meant to further Iran's national interest and nuclear program. That influence diminished with the death of former Venezuelan president Hugo Chávez and the end of the presidency of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad in Iran, but may increase again contingent upon current developments.

Prior to the January 2016 implementation of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) agreed to by Iran and the West, the Iranian government maintained an active network in Latin America to purchase dual use equipment for its nuclear program, and sought to build close partnerships with

the Bolivarian bloc of nations that were belligerently anti-U.S. in tone and focus.<sup>2</sup> Iran used the Bolivarian banking structures to evade sanctions, along with its primary allies: Venezuela, Bolivia, Ecuador, and Nicaragua. Attempts at a rapprochement with Argentina ended in 2016 with the end of the Kirchner government, and ties to Brazil in the past decade have fizzled.

Upon the initial implementation of the JCPOA, the visible Iranian presence in Latin America dropped significantly, although the infrastructure of the clandestine network remained in place. That network appears to be reactivating again in possible anticipation of the likely collapse of the JCPOA in the wake of the U.S. withdrawal from the pact. Closely tied to the Iranian government's formal structures are the Hezbollah-linked networks that engage in widespread criminal activities, such as contraband, money laundering, and drug trafficking needed to finance the Iranian proxy force.

# **Impact of Changing Regional Dynamics**

Because Russia and Iran tied their Latin American agendas to the nations of the Bolivarian Alliance, the state of their relationships and relative importance in the region have mirrored that of their allies. During the ascendance of the Alliance in the early years of the 21st century, Chávez, Putin, and Iran's president Mahmoud Ahmadinejad made several joint appearances to celebrate regional electoral victories. The three nations announced grand plans and joint projects that would cost billions of dollars and herald the dawn of the Alliance's motto: "Socialism for the 21st Century." The strategic alliance produced an alternative to the United States on every front including economic aid, military training, equipping and doctrine, large-scale investment, and geopolitical orientation. The years since 2016, however, have seen a dramatic weakening of the Bolivarian Alliance. Powerful



Port of Spain National Academy for the Performing Arts in Trinidad and Tobago, built by the Shanghai Construction Group. (Wikipedia/Belchman9006)

Alliance members—including Ecuador, Argentina, and Brazil—left the alliance, while other members—including Nicaragua and El Salvador—continue to experience major domestic challenges. As a result, Russia and in particular Iran, have far fewer willing partners in Latin America than even a few years ago.

China, playing a long game founded on pragmatism rather than ideology, has not seen the same downturn in influence and relationships as have Russia and Iran. By decoupling its economic and outreach agenda from an explicitly anti-U.S. message, China has been able to work across the region without significant opposition. While China has bailed out the Maduro government in Venezuela to keep it from default and has allowed Ecuador to accrue a massive debt, it has also maintained cordial ties with Colombia, Peru, and other U.S. allies. As noted above, since March 2017 Panama, El Salvador, and Dominican Republic dropped their historic recognition of Taiwan and recognized the PRC, leaving only 18 countries in the world that recognize Taiwan.<sup>3</sup>

The constant in the new regional dynamic is that the United States, less engaged in the region and no longer the sole external influence, is not driving ebbs and flows of the influence of the extra-regional actors in Latin America. Rather, it is a dynamic largely driven by the Latin American nations' perceived self-interests at any given time. The permanent presence of Russia, China, Iran, and others who are setting a proactive rather than reactive agenda means a new normal in Latin America.

# **Growing Russian Influence in Latin America**

As Russia seeks to both expand and deepen its regional ties, the seminal Gerasimov Doctrine provides the framework for understanding the Russian strategy and tactics aimed at weakening U.S. influence, challenging U.S. dominance—military, economic, and political—and establishing a multipolar world order. As Commander of U.S Southern Command, Admiral Kurt W. Tidd outlined in his

February 2018 Posture Statement to the U.S. Senate Armed Services Committee:

Russia's increased role in our hemisphere is particularly concerning, given its intelligence and cyber capabilities, intent to upend international stability and order, and discredit democratic institutions . . . Left unchecked, Russian access and placement could eventually transition from a regional spoiler to a critical threat to the U.S. homeland.<sup>4</sup>

This Russo-Bolivarian partnership has opened the door not only for political and economic influence but also for; the expansion of Russia's state-linked media to blanket the continent with an anti-U.S., pro-Russia propaganda via Sputnik News, Russia Today (RT TV), and other outlets; the installation of intelligence gathering platforms in close proximity to the United States, including numerous satellite tracking stations; and multiple commitments to nuclear expansion in the Hemisphere. In addition to the shared desire to minimize U.S. influence in the region, Russia's expanded outreach to the Bolivarian bloc provides a powerful friend on the UN Security Council capable of vetoing any efforts to hold them accountable for human rights violations or electoral fraud.

In addition to establishing strong traditional diplomatic relations, Russia is also now deeply engaged in activities helping its allies to; develop new cyber capabilities, including cyber-attacks and hacking; expand the sophistication and reach of surveillance equipment, mostly used against political enemies and journalists; participate in joint maneuvers and multiple military exercises; and purchase more sophisticated weapons systems that generate revenue and enhance Russian influence while diminishing that of the United States.

As part of this partnership, Russia has worked closely to prop up the Maduro regime in Venezuela both financially—through the advance purchase

of increasingly scarce oil, coupled with debt forgiveness—and politically, by blocking sanctions and punitive measures in the United Nations and other international forums. The Putin government also enjoys a special rapport with its former revolutionary allies in the region, particularly those in Nicaragua and El Salvador. These nations have only grown in importance to Russia in recent years, particularly as the security and economic situation in Venezuela deteriorates and compromises its status as a reliable ally. In Nicaragua, President Daniel Ortega's long-standing ties with the former Soviet Union, forged during his days as the leader of the Marxist Sandinista National Liberation Front (FSLN), have allowed Russia to easily rekindle a relationship with his friendly government. In El Salvador, the governing Farabundo Marti National Liberation Front (FMLN) is the most recent reliable Russian partner in the region, based on the former Sovient Union's support for the FMLN's guerilla army during El Salvador's civil war.5

#### The Gerasimov Doctrine in Latin America

The strategic underpinning of the multi-faceted Russian activities in Latin America is the 2013 "Gerasimov Doctrine," put forward by General Valery Gerasimov, the Chief of Staff of the Armed Forces of Russia, a position that gives him operational control of Russian military intelligence (GRU).6 Gerasimov posited that Russia is in a state of permanent warfare, rather than facing a choice of war or peace. Within the continuum of blurred lines between war and peace is a new form of non-linear, or hybrid, warfare, in which all elements of the state are continually engaged, with greater or lesser emphasis.<sup>7</sup>

A recent NATO report unpacked this doctrine and the implications for Russia's new approach to warfare, and in particular hybrid warfare, noting:

Such a war, they argue, goes way beyond the frames of the traditional understanding of

these wars. They include political intrigues, fights over resources and financial flows, and irreconcilable civilizational conflicts. On the battlefield in these wars, regular forces act alongside a number of new actors—irregular forces of rebels and fighters, criminal gangs, international terrorist networks, private military companies, and legions of foreign mercenaries, units of spetsnaz and intelligence formations from different countries, military contingents of peacekeepers from international organizations, and even non-governmental and humanitarian organizations and structures, representatives from printed and electronic mass media, volunteers, and activists from civil society.8

Viewed through the prism of this doctrine, Russia's activities in Latin America come into clearer focus. While the U.S. position remains preeminent—due

to geographic proximity, cultural ties, and trade ties—Russia has advanced further and faster as a competitive adversary than is often understood.

A review of Russia's activities in the region shows that, despite limited resources, the Gerasimov Doctrine is being implemented through a policy that incorporates multiple elements of soft power, coupled with military training and hardware, to directly displace U.S. influence. This

includes counternarcotics and disaster relief, as well as engagement in regional Latin American forums created by the Bolivarian Alliance for the express purpose of excluding the United States and Canada.

## Diverse Forms of Engagement

Russia's desire to establish a stronger foothold in Latin America is evidenced by the constant highlevel government visits with its Latin American allies. In addition to more recent visits by senior officials—including to Ecuador and Suriname an analysis of visits by senior Russians to Latin American countries from 2015 to 2017, (including a vist from president Putin in November 2016 to attend the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) summit in Peru), demonstrates a far greater level of engagement between high-level (the equivalent of an assistant secretary or above) officials of Latin American and Russian governments than that of the United States.9 As demonstrated in news articles and official government statements, Latin American officials from an estimated 20 countries visited Russia 44 times during those three years. 10 Additionally, high-ranking Russian officials visited six Latin American countries on 11

occasions. This high-level presence decreased after 2017, with president Putin only visiting Latin America once in 2018, and even then only because the G20 summit was held in Argentina.<sup>11</sup>

Admittedly, U.S. engagement with the region extends far beyond highlevel or state visits, so this record does not suggest that Russian influence now exceeds that of the United States, but it does provide a useful point of reference. Equally important, experts

widely agree that Russia's domestic political and economic troubles will likely prevent it from fully displacing the preeminent position that U.S. economic, security, and aid partnerships currently hold

While the U.S. position
[in Latin America] remains
preeminent—due to geographic
proximity, cultural ties,
and trade ties—Russia has
advanced further and faster as
a competitive adversary than is
often understood.

in the region. Nevertheless, these visits indicate that Russia is actively seeking partners in Latin America and is finding many countries in the region that are willing to consider such overtures.

Although still dwarfed by weapons sales from the United States and elsewhere, Russia has made significant inroads in recent years throughout Latin America, primarily with friendly countries, to expand its arms sales in the region. A recent NATO report noted the significant military purchases of Russian equipment by the Maduro regime, as well as President Ortega in Nicaragua:

Since 2005, Venezuela has purchased \$11 billion worth of equipment from Russia, including fighter jets, helicopters and rifles. Moscow provided loans to Caracas to help purchase the S-300VM anti-ballistic missile system to protect Venezuelan waters in 2013. The recent acquisition made Venezuela the second biggest importer of Russian arms between 2012 and 2015, after India. Lately, Russia also sent warships to the Caribbean to perform drug patrols. Colombians were outraged in October 2013, when two Russian supersonic bombers, capable of carrying nuclear warheads, flew from Venezuela to Nicaragua over San Andres, disputed territory between Colombia and Nicaragua. In March 2015, Venezuelan President Nicolás Maduro ordered the major military exercise "Bolivarian shield," with Russian participation, as a response to U.S. sanctions against seven Venezuelan officials.<sup>12</sup>

The Russian news agency *TASS* recently reported that since 2000, the Russian arms exporter *Rosoboronexport* has sold \$10 billion in weaponry and military equipment to Latin American nations.<sup>13</sup> The company is working with Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico, and Peru to broker deals for both ground and air equipment, in particular Ural trucks

and motor vehicles. In addition to Rosoboronexport, the Russian companies *Rostec* and *Irkut* Aircraft Corporation are also known to be operating in the region, including attending military expositions in Latin America.

Although producing few tangible results, Russia has also publicly expressed its willingness to partner on nuclear projects in Latin America. In October 2016, Russia and Paraguay announced a new Pacific nuclear energy partnership, which begins a new wave of investments and technology sharing between the two countries. <sup>14</sup> Similarly, in January 2018 Argentina announced a recent memorandum of understanding with Russia's state nuclear corporation *Rosatom*, which covered uranium exploration in Argentina as well as assistance in the construction of nuclear power plants. <sup>15</sup>

Russia has also made a concerted effort to deepen its partnerships with Bolivia, recently announcing that it would assist Bolivia in building a "nuclear center to research radiation technologies applied in agriculture, medicine and various industries." After announcing that he had met with a number of Russian officials, and was considering additional partnerships in a number of other areas—including lithium production—Bolivian President Evo Morales, who recently visited Russia, commented warmly on the growing Russian presence in the region. <sup>17</sup>

# Organized Crime and Money Laundering Structures

In his discussion of Russian foreign policy in June 2018, Admiral Tidd noted that the arrival of a Russian diplomatic presence anywhere in the world is almost immediately followed by the presence of Russian organized crime, which often allies itself with existing transnational criminal networks. <sup>18</sup> These criminal activities are often sanctioned by the Russian government and are considered among the tools of statecraft under the Gerasimov Doctrine.

There have been several cases in Latin America recently where the Russian state and transnational criminal networks have merged to the mutual benefit and profit of both.

Perhaps the most notorious case of such collaboration came to light in February 2018, when Argentine authorities seized approximately 400

kilograms of cocaine destined for Russia, which they discovered housed in an annex of the Russian embassy. Former Russian diplomatic officials, as well as Argentine police, were among those arrested as part of the operation, which aimed to move the cocaine in diplomatic luggage to Moscow. The head of the criminal network identified as "Mr. K," Andrey Kovalchuck, was reported to

There have been several cases in Latin America recently where the Russian state and transnational criminal networks have merged to the mutual benefit and profit of both.

have a relationship with the Russian ambassador in Argentina.<sup>20</sup> He was arrested in Germany in March 2018.<sup>21</sup> Testimony from one of the men arrested in the case, Ali Abyanov, indicated that the Russian embassy in Uruguay was heavily involved in the drug smuggling operation, which Abyanov said has been running for years.<sup>22</sup>

## Propping up Venezuela

Russia has continued to serve as a staunch supporter of the Venezuelan regime, even announcing before the completion of vote counting that the May 2018 presidential elections—widely considered to be fraudulent and undemocratic by most of the international community—were valid.<sup>23</sup> Experts note that the Maduro government, alienated from much of the regional and international community, views its relationship with Russia as symbiotic, as it reaches out to autocratic partners for survival.

As oil rich nations that currently have great difficulty accessing global financial systems, primarily as the result of effective sanction regimes in the West, Russia and Venezuela have grown their partnership in recent years. And while other nations and multinational companies look to cut their losses in Venezuela, Russian oil giant *Rosneft* 

continues to invest heavily. According to recent reporting, Rosneft is swapping debt for 100 percent control of the largest Venezuelan gas reserves; furthermore, as Russia bails out the struggling Venezuelan state-owned oil and natural gas company, *Petróleos de Venezuela*, S.A. (PDVSA), Rosneft's agreements allow them to export 100 percent of what they produce. According to oil indus-

try expert Francisco Monaldi, Rosneft produces around 140,000 barrels per day and is one of the three largest oil companies in the country. Russia has loaned Venezuela an additional \$5 billion and as part of these deals, Rosneft received nearly 50 percent ownership of the U.S. CITGO refinery as collateral for further debt refinancing.<sup>24</sup>

Additionally, President Maduro received Russian assistance in the development of an official Venezuelan cryptocurrency—known as the petro—to avoid the financial constraints of U.S. sanctions. 25 Venzuela followed the late 2017 creation of the petro with a January 2018 announcement by Maduro that 100 million "tokens" would be released in the initial sale of the petro for which—given the oil backing of the currency—analysts calculated the total value to be about \$6 billion. 26 And yet, while it relies on the value of Venezuelan oil, the Venezuelan government has indicated that the petro cannot actually be

exchanged for barrels. The petro, designed with the help of a Russian cyber expert Fedor Bogorodsky (living in Uruguay), was officially offered for presale beginning in February 2018. Between February 15<sup>th</sup> and March 15<sup>th</sup>, 38 million of 100 million tokens were auctioned with financial analysts estimating the total sale at \$1.3 billion.<sup>27</sup>

In response to the petro, in March the United States officially banned:

all transactions related to, provision of financing for, and other dealings in, by a United States person or within the United States, any digital currency, digital coin, or digital token [issued by the Venezuelan government since January 9].<sup>28</sup>

Only one little-known Russian bank, Evrofinance Mosnarbank, handles the currency. Evrofinance is comprised of a consortium of sanctioned Russian banks (50.1 percent) and a sanctioned Venezuelan state entity (49.9 percent).<sup>29</sup>

# Russian Media Influence

During the past three years, Russia has moved aggressively to expand its state media presence in Latin America and has, with each passing year, grown more sophisticated in the Spanish-language services it offers on multi-media platforms. These networks have quickly expanded their reach across the Hemisphere. A recent report succinctly outlined the overall aim of these efforts, which is to encourage pro-Russian sentiment throughout the region:

Moscow uses RT, other official media, social networks, and culture to change the perception that the region, including Argentina, has of Russia. Currently its image is of a country that is a continuation of the Soviet Union, which was the embodiment of hard, militarized power. Looking to the future, Moscow's goal is to promote a more culturally and

technologically inclusive image, which is seen as key to being perceived as a modern, preeminent power, not just a strategic one.<sup>30</sup>

The two primary vehicles are *RT Español* and *Sputnik Mundo*, both closely tied to the Russian state and both carrying exclusively pro-Russia, and anti-U.S. messages. Much of the news on the websites of both outlets relates to Latin America through the lens of Russian "value-added," including the aid and assistance the Putin regime can offer in the region, primarily to the nations comprising the *Alianza Bolivariana para los Pueblos de Nuestra América* (ALBA). These Russian state media outlets are reproduced and linked back and forth to a large network of websites and programming run by the Bolivarian Alliance and their proxies across the Hemisphere, greatly amplifying the Russian media reach in Latin America.

# China's Long-Term, Economics-First Approach

China's growing influence in Latin America looms large, second only to its influence and commercial exchanges with the United States. Primarily, although not exclusively economic in nature, China's activities in the region have been extensively documented in other academic and policy analysis.<sup>32</sup> While China has certainly not yet replaced the United States in the Western Hemisphere, the gap continues to close at a significant pace. The United States has far larger foreign direct investment in Latin America than does China, although exact comparisons are not possible given that most of the Chinese enterprises are tied to the state. In addition, according to one analysis, Latin America constitutes almost 25 percent of total U.S. trade; and its producers export three times more to Latin America than to China."33

Chinese influence is perhaps best demonstrated by official high-level Chinese visits to Latin American countries. The PRC's top three officials dealing with

foreign relations—President Xi Jinping, Foreign Minister Wang Yi, and Prime Minister Li Keqiang—made a combined 29 visits to Latin America between 2015–18. Moreover, almost half of these visits occurred in 2018, indicating an accelerating pace of Chinese interest and engagement in the Hemisphere. In the last two months of 2018 the presidents of El Salvador, Panama, the Dominican Republic, and Cuba all visited China as well. There were dozens of other visits by senior Chinese officials (the equivalent of an assistant secretary or above ) to Latin America and Latin American officials to China.<sup>34</sup> Thus while Russian presence—at least high-level, public visits—has decreased during the past two years, Chinese visits are increasingly common.

As Chinese President Xi said when welcoming Argentine President Mauricio Macri to Beijing in May 2017, "Latin America is the natural extension of the 21st century Maritime Silk Road."35 While seeking to extend the new Silk Road China, like Russia in recent years, has been attempting to replicate programs that have long propagated American influence, such as military-to-military training programs where the United States has long-held sway. Indeed, China now offers similar programs, and often outperforms what the United States can offer. According to U.S. military officials in 2015, China for the first time trained more Latin American military officers than the United States, and the difference has grown every year since. Participants in Chinese military exchanges said that in addition to more opportunities in Chinese programs than U.S. programs, China offers several other advantages. Participants travel business class, stay in 5-star hotels, and often all expenses are paid during their time in China. In contrast, the United States generally offers economy class travel, non-luxury accommodations, and non-paid tourism excursions.36

Another key priority for China is to consolidate its position as the sole legitimate Chinese government in the Hemisphere. As a result, China has made significant efforts to woo Taiwan's long-time allies in the region to recognize the Beijing government. The efforts have yielded results, with Panama switching its recognition in June 2017 and becoming the first country in Latin America to join China's muchtouted One Belt One Road (OBOR) initiative.<sup>37</sup> The Dominican Republic shifted recognition in May 2018 and El Salvador followed suit in August, leaving only nine nations in the Hemisphere—mostly Caribbean islands—that still recognize Taiwan.<sup>38</sup>

As R. Evan Ellis noted in June 2017, China's policy toward Latin America is unique in its opaqueness; in contrast to Russia (and the Soviet Union before that), China's discussion of engagement abroad solely on the basis of mutually beneficial investment opportunities belies hidden strategic goals:

*In contrast to the Cold War struggle* between the U.S. and the Soviet Union, the PRC does not explicitly seek to impose a particular model of governance or economic organization on the world. Yet that does not mean that China's engagement is benign or without significant adverse consequences. With self-interest that is understandable but stunning in its global implications, the PRC is seeking to leverage its growing economic weight and capabilities, through a combination of statecraft, trade, loans, investment, and other forms of engagement, to structure a world order in which global commercial flows, political relationships, and institutions support expanding China's wealth and power.39

China is also moving aggressively to use its growing economic clout to shape hemispheric events. Last year, for the first time ever, China was granted observer status at the Summit of the Americas held in Lima, Peru in April. It was also the first summit the U.S. President did not attend, offering a stark reminder of the shifting regional priorities for both nations. As one observer noted,

"This is particularly significant at a time when China-LAC trade has reached almost historic heights—in 2017 it totaled \$266 billion—and China has become the top trading partner for a number of countries in the region, including some of the biggest economies, like Brazil, Chile, and Peru, as well as smaller ones like Uruguay."40 In addition, according to the Brookings Institution, by 2017 China had invested almost \$250 billion in Latin America during the previous decade, making it a critical player in the region's economic outlook.41 As the Chinese investments, trade, and training grow, according to fiscal year (FY) 2018 budget requests, the Trump Administration requested \$1.1 billion for Latin America and the Caribbean in foreign assistance, an estimated \$600 million decrease from FY 2017 aid numbers.<sup>42</sup> This includes both economic assistance and a number of security assistance programs managed by the U.S. State Department.43

Furthermore, in his discussion of Beijing's foreign policy, Ellis argues that, given how China does not ascribe to the key tenants of the liberal world order, a world in which Chinese influence is on the rise likely represents a threat to "the rights and liberties of the rest of the world," goals that the United States has actively sought to further through its foreign policy.44 This pragmatic approach, consistent with the pledge of non-interference in the affairs of other countries and the desire to gain hemispheric leverage, is largely devoid of considerations for issues such as environmental degradation, rule of law, functioning democratic institutions, and internal repression. This helps explain China's willingness to lend massive amounts of money to the Maduro regime in Venezuela. The debt stood at \$62 billion in mid-2017 and grew by at least \$5 billion more in early 2018 despite the deteriorating economic, political and human rights situation. 45 Much of the debt is to be repaid with oil, and the infusions of Chinese cash, despite Venezuela falling continually far behind on its oil shipments, has been a key factor in keeping

the Maduro regime from debt default and complete collapse. It is worth noting that the price of trying to exchange debt for energy security could be very high, given that the opposition in Venezuela has promised to tear up the contracts with the Chinese. In this scenario, China could end up with all debt and no oil.

# Chinese Media: Reinforcing the Long Game

Like its Russian counterpart, in Latin America the Chinese leadership spends a great deal of effort and resources on shaping the narrative of China's expanding presence through state-controlled media. Unlike the Russians, and increasingly less like the United States, the Chinese government hosts annual meetings between Latin America media leaders and Chinese leaders, usually with expense paid trips to Beijing. A recent report noted:

*In true digital age fashion, Chinese outlets in* Latin America have skipped over traditional print media in favor of virtual platforms, which host content tailored to local audiences. Though slightly less up-to-date than their Chinese-language versions, newspapers Xinhua and People's Daily produce daily Spanish and Portuguese-language content, as does China Radio International (CRI). China Central Television (CCTV), meanwhile, boasts a 24-hour channel, CGTN Spanish, which is available online, free of charge. Even the magazine China Today, which remains one of the few examples of Chinese print media in Latin America, maintains not one, but two Spanish-language websites, in addition to its two print publications in Mexico and Peru. Nearly all of these outlets have Spanish-language accounts on social media that are banned in China, including Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube.46

*Xinhua*, the official state-run press agency of China, has 21 bureaus in 19 Latin American countries, along

with 200 media subscribers (who get the new feed for free or at greatly discounted prices) and 200 non-media subscribers, including government ministries across the region. The purpose of the expansion, according to Cai Mingzhao, the director of *Xinhua*, is to use the agency's 50 years' experience in the region to "play a larger role in shaping a China, Latin America and Caribbean community of common destiny." 47

That destiny may ultimately prove not as rosy as it currently appears to many in Latin America. A recent analysis by the C4ADS research group indicates that in the case of the Indo-Pacific, China's OBOR initiative may provide the perfect cover for China's strategic expansion of the international security infrastructure. They argue:

The BRI [Belt and Road Initiative], China's guiding foreign policy doctrine and one of the most ambitious economic initiatives in modern history, is portrayed by Chinese leaders as creating win-win economic development for all nations. Yet, some states question whether China's infrastructure investments are driven by strategic interests. . . The authors find that Chinese analysts unofficially discussing port investments routinely prioritize China's national security interests over the objective of mutually beneficial economic development, contradicting the position of official policy documents. Chinese analysts argue that the BRI's Maritime Silk Road component can help ensure Beijing's access to vital sea lines of communication. Port investments are viewed as vehicles with which China can cultivate political influence to constrain recipient countries and build dual-use infrastructure to facilitate Beijing's long-range naval operations.48

Studies like this one help to show the true nature of Chinese investment, and time will only tell how this model will also be applied to Latin America. As engagement with the region deepens, it is undoubtedly possible that China's economic program gives way to a more overt national security agenda, as appears to be the case in other areas of the world.

# Iran in Latin America: A Plan of Proximity

Since the triumph of the Iranian Revolution in 1979, the Islamic republic has viewed Latin America as a fertile field for expansion, both in political and religious influence and in building a nuclear arsenal. Its first primary theater of expansion was Argentina, and included signing a nuclear agreement that, when abrogated by Argentina at the request of the United States, led to the 1994 Iranian-sponsored attack on a Jewish AMIA center in Buenos Aires. The attack left 85 people dead and more than 100 wounded.49 In 2015, on the eve of prosecutor Alberto Nisman's presentation of an indictment against Argentina's then President Cristina Fernández de Kirchneron charges of secretly reopening talks with Iran regarding a nuclear program—he was murdered inside his apartment. There are serious indicators that the murderers were directly tied to the Iranian state.<sup>50</sup> In other countries throughout the region, Iran has made use of Latin America's proximity to the United States as a staging ground for attacks. For example, public trial records show that Iran, operating through Guyana, was behind the 2007 attempted attack on JFK airport in New York City.51 Furthermore, the U.S. Government officially blamed senior Iranian government officials, operating in Mexico of funding a failed 2011 attempt to assassinate the Saudi ambassador in Washington, D.C.52

Iran has relied on the Bolivarian Alliance and its staunchest allies to make inroads across the region, largely focused on the expansion of its diplomatic presence and Shi'a Islamist cultural centers within the safe confines of the Bolivarian Alliance member countries. By 2015, Iran or its proxy Hezbollah controlled some 80 cultural centers

across the hemisphere, many of them carrying out activities with radical populist groups that share the same anti-American agenda. Radical imams such as Abdul Karim Paz, Suhail Assad and others traveled the region visiting the cultural centers, particularly those in San Salvador, El Salvador and Iquique, Chile. Oscar Rodriguez, a Salvadoran Islamic convert who changed his name to Mustafa al Salvatori, spent nine years studying in Iran and returned to the region in 2016 as a representative of Iran in Central America.

These cultural activities, however, have recently diminished significantly. With the Bolivarian Alliance in retreat and Iran under intense internal and international pressure because of its involvement in hot wars in Syria and Afghanistan, Iran's standing in the region has weakened. As a result, visits by Irananian public officials to the region have all but ended.

At its height in 2011, the embrace of the Iranian and the Bolivarian revolutions demonstrated striking similarities in the language and strategic framework used to define themselves. Both revolutions, the Iranian and the Bolivarian, used identical words to describe their struggle in favor of the "oppressed" and against "oppressor states," and both defined the United States as the fulcrum of oppression. Not only were the words similar, but the two revolutions found a common point of departure for their visions of the need to attack the United States, based on their individual interpretations of the 1979 Iranian revolution. For the Iranians, the revolution was an act of Allah striking the infidel the United States; for the Bolivarian Alliance, the revolution was a lesson in successful asymmetrical warfare. This analysis by the Bolivarian leaders led to the adoption of a doctrine of asymmetrical warfare, which embraces the use of weapons of mass destruction against the United States and the belief that both revolutions face a common enemy in the United States.53

As their relationship grew, the Iranians and the Bolivarians turned their shared ideology into

partnership. Desperate for access to the U.S. banking structure as international sanctions kicked in, in 2012 the Iranian government successfully negotiated with then Ecuadoran President Rafael Correa to establish a clandestine banking relationship between an Ecuadoran dollarized bank and a consortium of sanctioned Iranian financial institutions. The plan called for encrypted communications between the banking structures in both nations, with the decryption key to be held by the Iranian ambassador in Quito, Ecuador.<sup>54</sup> Given that the highest priority of the Iranian government in rebuilding its Latin American network was primarily focused on acquiring dual-use technology, access to the Western banking system and revenue streams from illicit state-to-state activities, it was narrowly focused both conceptually and geographically.

When the JCPOA was adopted, the need for most of the services acquired from the Bolivarian Alliance diminished. Iran once again had access to the global banking structure, the acquisition of most technology on the open market, and oil sales to generate revenue.

This is the most likely explanation for the rapid disappearance of the visible activity of the Iranian network in most of Latin America. Once vibrant cultural centers, like that in San Salvador, have gone quiet and are no longer hosting the large pro-Iranian events that once filled their calendars. The recruitment of dozens of students from each country in the Hemisphere to attend seminars and training in Iran, begun around 2009, has largely ceased. Visits by senior Iranian officials to the hemisphere, frequent under then Iranian president Ahmadinejad, are now few and far between, and almost none of the joint projects announced (a bicycle factory in Venezuela, a dairy processing plant in Nicaragua, and dozens of others) have come to fruition.

Given the decision of the Trump Administration to withdraw from the JCPOA in May 2018, it is likely that the Iranian network and the networks of its proxies like Hezbollah will again

become more active, as some of the same necessities for the survival of the Iranian regime will reappear. What is unclear is how much support the Iranian government can still garner from what is left of the Bolivarian Alliance. With Ecuador having withdrawn its banking support and unlikely to reinstate it, Venezuela and Nicaragua in existential crisis and El Salvador weakened, there are few allies left to come to the rescue. Nevertheless, Iran began building its clandestine network in the early 1980s and it has proved resilient and durable in less fertile terrain than currently exists. This suggests that Iran will remain active around the margins where necessary and in a more active and visible form where possible.

### Conclusion

As Admiral Tidd noted in June, the United States "is no longer the only game in town" in Latin America, and its adversaries are engaged in "indirect assaults" on U.S. interests to broaden the competitive spaces in the hemisphere. 55 While USSOUTHCOM views threat networks as the biggest strategic challenge in its AOR, these threat networks are growing with the expanding influence of the three extra regional actors.

In a multipolar world, jockeying for a geopolitical edge is not uncommon nor necessarily a threat. However, in the case of Latin America, none of the primary competitors with the U.S. shares any of its fundamental values of fostering democracy and rule of law, nor strategic objectives such as drug interdiction, halting migrant flows, or building a mutually beneficial regional security structure. In fact, each of the three extra-regional actors discussed sees the United States as an enemy and views diminishing U.S. influence and weakening its standing as strategic imperatives. In the cases of Russia and Iran, friendships with the Bolivarian Alliance are built on a foundation of hatred toward the United States and the fusion of highly criminalized states with transnational organized crime groups, often wielded as

instruments of statecraft. China's interests are primarily pragmatic economic and geopolitical strategic concerns. While none of the three currently represent a clear strategic military challenge to the United States, all have positioned themselves to be able to grow beyond economic and political competition to something much more dangerous if left unchecked. This is particularly true for Russia, which is quietly building cyber and military capacities with the intention of targeting the United States when possible.

As the Bolivarian Alliance is weakened, the United States has yet to successfully put together an active coalition to reclaim the space seized by Russia, nor has it succeeded in creating a community of interest to keep Iran from reactivating its clandestine networks in the hemisphere. Given the current economic and budgetary realities in the United States, there will be little effort to challenge China's expanding economic reach in the Hemisphere.

Most countries outside the Bolivarian Alliance would prefer to deal with the United States rather than its adversaries. Furthermore, most of the Bolivarian Alliance nations are in crisis and offer relatively few competitive advantages to the United States' extra-regional adversaries at this time. But U.S. disengagement in the region, coupled with the emergence of well-funded alternatives, has given many potential allies a reason to hedge their bets. The growing anti-U.S. narrative, fed by Russian disinformation, Chinese state media, and Iranian websites and outreach linked to a vast network of cyber allies is also taking its toll on how the United States is perceived.

The current trajectory in the Hemisphere cannot be altered solely with displays of military power or occasional threats and sanctions against bad actors. A genuine whole-of-government strategic approach, including diplomatic, economic, intelligence, and military components, is the only option to shrink the operational space of adversaries intent on diminishing the influence and effectiveness of the United States in Latin America. PRISM

### Notes

<sup>1</sup> The Bolivarian Alliance, officially *La Alianza Bolivariana Para los Pueblos de Nuestra América* (Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America) was created in 2004 by Venezuela and Cuba, and has grown to include Bolivia, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Suriname and several small Caribbean island nations. For a closer look at criminalized states in the Bolivarian Alliance see: Douglas Farah, "Transnational Organized Crime, Terrorism and Criminalized States: An Emerging Tier-One Security Challenge," U.S. Army War College, Strategic Studies Institute, Carlisle, PA, August 2012.

<sup>2</sup> The JCPOA, negotiated by Iran with the United States, Russia, China, United Kingdom, Germany, France, and the European Union, committed Iran to stop development of its nuclear weapons program in exchange for a lifting of international economic sanctions. The United States unilaterally withdrew from the agreement in May 2018.

<sup>3</sup> Austin Ramzy, "Taiwan's Diplomatic Isolation Increases as Dominican Republic Recognizes China," *The New York Times*, May 1, 2018.

<sup>4</sup> Hearing to Receive Testimony on the United States Northern Command and Southern Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for 2019 and the Future Years Defense Program Before the U.S. Senate Armed Services Committee, 115th Congress (2018), February 15, 2018 (Statement of Admiral Kurt W. Tidd, Commander, United States Southern Command), 6-7.

<sup>5</sup> The FSLN was first a Marxist guerilla army responsible for the overthrow of the Somoza dictatorship. President Ortega's FSLN first governed Nicaragua from 1979–90, and then again from 2007–present.

<sup>6</sup> For a look at the significance and power of the Russian chief of staff see: Charles K. Bartles, "Getting Gerasimov Right," *Military Review*, January-February 2016, available at <a href="http://usacac.army.mil/CAC2/MilitaryReview/Archives/English/MilitaryReview\_20160228\_art009.pdf">http://usacac.army.mil/CAC2/MilitaryReview/Archives/English/MilitaryReview\_20160228\_art009.pdf</a>.

<sup>7</sup> Full English translation of General Gerasimov's article is available at <a href="https://inmoscowsshadows.wordpress.com/2014/07/06/">https://inmoscowsshadows.wordpress.com/2014/07/06/</a> the-gerasimov-doctrine-and-russian-non-linear-war/>.

<sup>8</sup> Gudrun Persson, "The War of the Future: A Conceptual Framework and Practical Conclusions Essay on Strategic Thought," NATO Defense College Russian Studies Series 3/17 (July 2017), 3, available at < http://www.ndc.nato.int/news/news.php?icode=1078>. There is not universal agreement that that Gerasimov was expressing a formal military doctrine, as in his initial work he was discussing how Russia viewed the Arab Spring and other "color" movements. However,

Gerasimov, who has visited Latin America, offers a useful prism through which to view Russian behavior in the hemisphere. See: Mark Galeotti, "I'm Sorry for Creating the 'Gerasimov Doctrine," Foreign Policy, March 5, 2018, available at <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/05/im-sorry-for-creating-the-gerasimov-doctrine/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/05/im-sorry-for-creating-the-gerasimov-doctrine/</a>>.

<sup>9</sup> "Ecuador Highlights Close, Multidimensional Relationship with Russia," *Latin American Herald Tribune*, May 17, 2018, available at <a href="http://www.laht.com/article.asp?ArticleId=2456769&CategoryId=14089">http://www.laht.com/article.asp?ArticleId=2456769&CategoryId=14089</a>; and Ray Chickrie, "Suriname Pivots towards Russia; Foreign Minister to Visit Moscow," *Caribbean News Now*, October 17, 2017, available at <a href="https://wp.caribbeannewsnow.com/2017/10/17/suriname-pivots-towards-russia-foreign-minister-visit-moscow/">https://wp.caribbeannewsnow.com/2017/10/17/suriname-pivots-towards-russia-foreign-minister-visit-moscow/</a>.

<sup>10</sup> The data collection for high-level visits by senior officials was conducted through open-source data scraping. This includes government press releases, multilateral meeting rosters (like for the G20 summit) and local and national news reviews of major newspapers in China, Russia, the United States, and all Latin American countries.

<sup>11</sup> "Putin Lands in Argentina for G20." Reuters, November 30, 2018, available at < https://www.reuters.com/video/2018/11/30/ putin-lands-in-argentina-for-g20?videoId=486977218>.

<sup>12</sup> Robert Helbig and Guillaume Lasconjarias, "Winning Peace and Exporting Stability: Colombia as NATO's next Global Partner?" NATO Defense College Research Paper no. 138 (May 2017), 13.

<sup>13</sup> "Russia Delivers Modern Weaponry Worth Over \$10 Billion to Latin America," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, April 28, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.rbth.com/news/2017/04/28/russia-delivers-modern-weaponry-worth-over-10-billion-to-latin-america\_752344">https://www.rbth.com/news/2017/04/28/russia-delivers-modern-weaponry-worth-over-10-billion-to-latin-america\_752344</a>.

<sup>14</sup> "Rusia y Paraguay Cooperán en el uso pacífico de la energía nuclear [Russia and Paraguay Cooperate in the Peaceful use of Nuclear Energy]," *TRT*, October 8, 2016, available at <a href="http://www.trt.net.tr/espanol/ciencia-y-tecnologia/2016/10/18/rusia-y-paraguay-cooperaran-en-el-uso-pacifico-de-la-energia-nuclear-592135">http://www.trt.net.tr/espanol/ciencia-y-tecnologia/2016/10/18/rusia-y-paraguay-cooperaran-en-el-uso-pacifico-de-la-energia-nuclear-592135</a>.

<sup>15</sup> "Russia to Assist Argentina in Uranium Mining," World Nuclear News, January 24, 2018, available at < http://world-nuclear-news.org/UF-Russia-to-assist-Argentina-in-uranium-mining-2401184.html>.

<sup>16</sup> "Moscow to Assist Bolivia Building Nuclear Research Center–Russian Envoy," *Sputnik News*, June 23, 2018, available at <a href="https://sputniknews.com/latam/201806231065689341-bolivia-russia-nuclear-research-center/">https://sputniknews.com/latam/201806231065689341-bolivia-russia-nuclear-research-center/</a>.

<sup>17</sup> "Moscow to Assist Bolivia Building Nuclear Research Center—Russian Envoy," *Defence Monitor Worldwide*, June 25, 2018, accessed via Nexis.

- <sup>18</sup> Admiral Kurt W. Tidd, "Prepared Remarks: Adm. Tidd at Center for Naval Analysis," Center for Naval Analysis, June 7, 2018, available on the U.S. Southern Command website <a href="http://www.southcom.mil/Media/">http://www.southcom.mil/Media/</a> Speeches-Transcripts/Article/1543839/prepared-remarks-adm-tidd-at-center-for-naval-analyses/>.
- <sup>19</sup> Angelika Albaladejo, "Cocaine Ring in Russia's Argentina Embassy Dismantled," *InSight Crime*, February 23, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.insightcrime.org/news/brief/cocaine-ring-russia-embassy-argentina-dismantled">https://www.insightcrime.org/news/brief/cocaine-ring-russia-embassy-argentina-dismantled</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> Mariano Gaik Aldrovandi, "Narcovalijas Rusas: en las Escuchas los Traficantes Mencionan al Embajador." *Clarin*, February 24, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.clarin.com/policiales/narcovalijas-rusas-escuchas-traficantes-mencionan-embajador\_0\_S1DzcOkuf.html">https://www.clarin.com/policiales/narcovalijas-rusas-escuchas-traficantes-mencionan-embajador\_0\_S1DzcOkuf.html</a>>.
- <sup>21</sup> Andrew Roth and Uki Goni, "Senor K: Russia and Argentina Split Over Mysterious Drug Smuggling Case," *The Guardian*, March 3, 2018.
- <sup>22</sup> "Russian Embassy in Uruguay Says Information Regarding its Involvement in Argentinian Cocaine Crisis Is Bogus," *Crime Russia*, March 3, 2018, available at <a href="https://crimerussia.com/drugmafia/">https://crimerussia.com/drugmafia/</a> posolstvo-rossii-vurugvae-nazvalo-vymyslom-informatsiyu-o-svyazi-skokainovym-skandalom/>.
- <sup>23</sup> "Russia Considers Venezuelan Presidential Polls Valid," *TASS*, May 21, 2018, available at < http://tass.com/politics/1005355>.
- <sup>24</sup> Alexandra Ulmer, "Exclusive: U.S. Investors Seek to Acquire Russia's Rosneft Lien in Citgo," *Reuters*, February 26, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-oil-citgo-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-investors-seek-to-acquire-russias-rosneft-lien-in-citgo-idUSKCN1GA2J4">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-oil-citgo-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-investors-seek-to-acquire-russias-rosneft-lien-in-citgo-idUSKCN1GA2J4</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> Simon Shuster, "Exclusive: Russia Secretly Helped Venezuela Launch a Cryptocurrency to Evade U.S. Sanctions," *Time Magazine*, March 20, 2018, available at <a href="http://time.com/5206835/">http://time.com/5206835/</a> exclusive-russia-petro-venezuela-cryptocurrency/>.
- <sup>26</sup> "Venezuela Says Will Pre-Sell 'Petro' Cryptocurrency on Feb.," CNBC, January 31, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2018/01/31/venezuela-says-will-pre-sell-pet-ro-cryptocurrency-on-feb-20.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2018/01/31/venezuela-says-will-pre-sell-pet-ro-cryptocurrency-on-feb-20.html</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Emiliya Atanasova, "The Petro: Venezuela Woos Qatar as Maduro Hangs Onto Crypto Dream," Cryptovest, January 19, 2018, available at <a href="https://cryptovest.com/news/the-petro-venezuela-woos-qatar-as-maduro-hangs-onto-crypto-dream/">https://cryptovest.com/news/the-petro-venezuela-woos-qatar-as-maduro-hangs-onto-crypto-dream/</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Gideon Long, "US Bans Trade in Venezuela's Digital Currency," *Financial Times*, March 20, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/2d2086ee-2ba0-11e8-9b4b-bc4b9f08f381?">https://www.ft.com/content/2d2086ee-2ba0-11e8-9b4b-bc4b9f08f381?</a> desktop=true&segmentId=7c8f09b9-9b61-4fbb-9430-92

- 08a9e233c8#myft:notification:daily-email:content>.
- <sup>29</sup> "Venezuela's Oil-Backed Crypto Petro Grows Thanks to a Little-Known Russian Bank," CCN.com, May 14, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.ccn.com/venezuelas-oil-backed-petro-is-expanding-thanks-to-a-little-known-russian-bank/">https://www.ccn.com/venezuelas-oil-backed-petro-is-expanding-thanks-to-a-little-known-russian-bank/</a>>.
- <sup>30</sup> Juan Pablo Cardenal, "Navigating Political Change in Argentina," In Sharp Power: Rising Authoritarian Influence. National Endowment for Democracy (December 5, 2017), 60, available at <a href="https://www.ned.org/sharp-power-rising-authoritarian-influence-forum-report/">https://www.ned.org/sharp-power-rising-authoritarian-influence-forum-report/</a>>.
- <sup>31</sup> ALBA is the Spanish acronym for the Bolivarian Alliance to the Americas, an economic and political alliance begun by the late former Venezuelan president Hugo Chavez and led by Venezuela. See Joel D. Hirst, "A Guide to ALBA," *Americas Quarterly*, available at <a href="https://www.americasquarterly.org/hirst/article">https://www.americasquarterly.org/hirst/article</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> See for example R. Evan Ellis, *China on the Ground in Latin America* (United States: Palgrave MacMillan, 2014).
- <sup>33</sup> Ricardo Barrios and Benjamin Creutzfeldt, "Thinking Strategically about China and the U.S. in Latin America: A Riposte to Evan Ellis," Global Americans, February 12, 2018.
- <sup>34</sup> Like the Russian visits, Chinese senior officials' visits to Latin America were conducted through an open-source review of publications related to visits.
- <sup>35</sup> Antonio C. Hsing, "As America Withdraws from Latin America, China Steps In," *The Diplomat*, January 4, 2018, available at <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2018/01/">https://thediplomat.com/2018/01/</a> as-america-withdraws-from-latin-america-china-steps-in/>.
- <sup>36</sup> Author interviews with Latin American and U.S. military officials involved in the U.S. exchange programs.
- <sup>37</sup> R. Evan Ellis, "Panama's recognition of the PRC: Strategic implications and recommendations for the U.S.," Global Americas, June 13, 2017, available at < https://theglobalamericans.org/2017/06/panamas-recognition-prc-strategic-implications-recommendations-u-s/>.
- <sup>38</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, available at <a href="http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1556546.shtml">http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1556546.shtml</a>>.
- <sup>39</sup> R. Evan Ellis, "Latin America and the Emerging Ideological Struggle of the 21st Century," *Global Americans*, June 17, 2018, available at < https://theglobalamericans.org/2018/06/latin-america-and-the-emerging-ideological-struggle-of-the-21st-century/>. In recent months, China has looked to actively expand this activity into Latin America. See Fabian Cambero and Dave Sherwood, "China Invites Latin America to Take Part in One Belt, One Road," *Reuters*, January 22, 2018, available at < https://www.reuters.com/article/us-chile-china/

china-invites-latin-america-to-take-part-in-one-belt-one-road-idUSKBN1FB2CN>.

<sup>40</sup> Jorge Heine and Anders Beal, "The Strategy Behind China's Diplomatic Offensive in Latin America," *Americas Quarterly*, May 14, 2018.

<sup>41</sup> David Dollar, "Chinese Investment in Latin America Continues to Expand," *The Brookings Institution*, March 20, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/despite-slowdown-chinese-investment-in-latin-america-continues-to-expand/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/despite-slowdown-chinese-investment-in-latin-america-continues-to-expand/</a>>.

<sup>42</sup> Peter J. Meyer, "U.S. Foreign Assistance to Latin America and the Caribbean: FY2018 Appropriations." Congressional Research Service, May 9, 2018, available at <at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R45089.pdf>.

<sup>43</sup> For a comprehensive overview of the U.S. Department of States's foreign assistance budget, see their website at: <a href="https://www.state.gov/f/budget/index.htm">https://www.state.gov/f/budget/index.htm</a>. Conversely, the Department of Defense is not required to publicize the funding that it provides to Latin America and other regions in the form of security cooperation and assistance, and so there are no numbers available to estimate the levels of military aid provided by the United States to Latin America; .

<sup>44</sup> R. Evan Ellis, "Latin America and the Emerging Ideological Struggle of the 21st Century," June, 17, 2018, availabale at <a href="https://theglobalamericans.org/2018/06/">https://theglobalamericans.org/2018/06/</a> latin-america-and-the-emerging-ideological-struggle-of-the-21st-century/>.

<sup>45</sup> Bloomberg Editorial Board, "China could have a say on Venezuela's Future," Bloomberg News, July 18, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/view/">https://www.bloomberg.com/view/</a> articles/2017-07-18/china-could-have-a-say-on-vene-zuela-s-future>; Fabiola Zerpa, "Venezuela Says China Investing \$250 Million to Boost Oil Output," Bloomberg, July 3, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/">https://www.bloomberg.com/</a> news/articles/2018-07-03/venezuela-says-china-investing-250-million-to-boost-oil-output>.

<sup>46</sup> Ricardo Barrios, "China's State Media in Latin America: Profile and Prospects," Asia Dialogue, May 28, 2018, available at <a href="http://theasiadialogue.com/2018/05/28/chinese-state-media-in-latin-america-profile-and-prospects/">http://theasiadialogue.com/2018/05/28/chinese-state-media-in-latin-america-profile-and-prospects/</a>>.

<sup>47</sup> "Xinhua News Agency ready to Deepen Media Cooperation in LatAm: Xinhua president," *Xinhua*, November 26, 2016, available at <a href="http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-11/26/c\_135859661.htm">http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-11/26/c\_135859661.htm</a>.

<sup>48</sup> Devin Thorne and Ben Spevack, "Harbored Ambitions: How China's Port Investments Are Strategically Reshaping the Indo-Pacific," C4ADS, 2017, available at <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/566ef8b4d8af107232d5358a/t/5ad5e20ef-950b777a94b55c3/1523966489456/">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/566ef8b4d8af107232d5358a/t/5ad5e20ef-950b777a94b55c3/1523966489456/</a>

Harbored+Ambitions.pdf>.

<sup>49</sup> Joseph M. Humire, After Nisman: How the Death of a Prosecutor Revealed Iran's Growing Influence in the Americas," Center for a Secure Free Society, June 21, 2016, available at <a href="http://www.securefreesociety.org/publications/after-nisman-how-the-death-of-a-prosecutor-revealed-irans-growing-influence-in-latin-america/">http://www.securefreesociety.org/publications/after-nisman-how-the-death-of-a-prosecutor-revealed-irans-growing-influence-in-latin-america/</a>.

<sup>50</sup> Douglas Farah, "The Murder of Alberto Nisman: How the Government of Cristina Fernández de Kirchner Created the Environment for the Perfect Crime," International Assessment and Strategy Center, March 2015.

<sup>51</sup> For a more comprehensive look at this plot see: Hearing on Threat to the Homeland: Iran's Extending Influence in the Western Hemisphere before the U.S. House of Representative's Committee on Homeland Security Subcommittee on Oversight and Management Efficiency, 113th Congress (2013), Statement of Dr. Matthew Levitt, Director, Stein Program on Counterterrorism and Intelligence, The Washington Institute for Near East Policy.

<sup>52</sup> Benjamin Weiser, "Man Sentenced in Plot to Kill Saudi Ambassador," New York Times, May 30, 2013, available at <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/31/nyregion/mansour-arbabsiar-sentenced-for-plot-to-kill-saudiam-bassador.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/31/nyregion/mansour-arbabsiar-sentenced-for-plot-to-kill-saudiam-bassador.html</a>>.

<sup>53</sup> For a more complete look at the Venezuela-Iran relationship and the doctrine of asymmetrical warfare see: Douglas Farah, "Transnational Organized Crime, Terrorism and Criminalized States in Latin America: An Emerging Tier-One National Security Threat," Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, August 2012. This information comes from sources with direct knowledge of events in both Argentina and Venezuela.

<sup>54</sup> Douglas Farah and Pamela Philips Lum, "Ecuador's Role in Iran's Latin American Financial Structure: A Case Study of the Use of COFIEC Bank," International Assessment and Strategy Center, May 2013.

55 Admiral Kurt W. Tidd, "Prepared Remarks" Center for Naval Analysis", June 2018, available at <a href="http://www.southcom.mil/Media/Speeches-Transcripts/Article/1543839/prepared-remarks-adm-tidd-at-center-for-naval-analyses/">http://www.southcom.mil/Media/Speeches-Transcripts/Article/1543839/prepared-remarks-adm-tidd-at-center-for-naval-analyses/>.

### **Photos**

Page 96. Licensed under Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Generic License. Photo unaltered.